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Economic Development Commission





Regular Meeting





May 21, 2009

Present: Blunt White, John Delmhorst, Ed Dear, Ed Hart, Ed Planeta, Paul Burgess.  Absent: Gary Bennett, Tony Lee, Dan Oliverio.

Chairman White called the meeting to order at 7:02 PM.

The minutes of the April 16, 2009 were approved as distributed.

The marketing brochure and website were discussed, but no updates had been received from Jay Mc Sorley, who could not attend this meeting.   The content of the website was discussed and Ed Hart stated that it should include an inventory of available properties.  SECTER has a list of properties sent in by interested properties but it is not all-inclusive.  Ed Planeta volunteered to gather material on real estate availability for the website.  It was agreed that the EDC website should compliment SECTER’s.
First Selectman Haberek presented some information on the marketing brochure/website issues:

· Come Home to live and work in Stonington and Come to Stonington.com are up and running.
· The marketing brochure is set for final review next week.  It will include an aerial view of the Davis Standard facility.  There will be a tri-fold piece to be used at trade shows.  There will be a tear off request for information.  

· There is an upcoming manufacturing devices convention to be held at the Javits Center in New York City.  Stonington has been selected as one of 6 communities from New England to have a booth at the convention.

He also offered information on EDC- related activities:

· There will be a direct investment forum in Washington, DC to attract foreign businesses to establish facilities in the US.

· A meeting has been arranged by the Canadian Consulate in Boston to locate properties for Canadian firms wishing to expand in the US.

· There has been interest from the Oliver Group to take between 10,000 and 12,000 square feet of space in the Hubbell building on Lords Hill.  They hope to add 18 – 30 jobs with an average salary of $80,000.  Hubbell intends to retain 10,000 square feet, leaving 40,000 square feet available, if the Oliver Group move is finalized.
· POKO, the developer of the Thread Mill, has obtained Heritage Preservation Tax Credits and wants to move forward with their project.  Outstanding issues include: infrastructure issues, economic viability, and the desire to set aside 8 units for affordable housing.  It was reported that the owners of the other half of the building were not permitted to add an additional tenant due to insufficient parking.  Selectman Haberek will look into this situation.

· There is a possibility that Westerly Hospital will create a unit in the Cherenzia building on Mechanic Street.  This would include a pain management unit, a two doctor OB-GYN office, a two doctor Primary Care office, and a blood sampling unit.  This would add 40-45 jobs and require a build out of $1.5 million.

· The mill building on Stillman Avenue could still be used by a consortium of doctors.  Brownfield financing is still a possibility.
· The Arganese property on Extrusion Drive may become available as First Student is looking for an alternative location for storing their school buses.

· A recent information session at Yardney Electric determined they have no needs at present.

· There is interest in locating 10 acres of property to develop Stonington Arms II to house 60 units of affordable senior housing.

· Two new businesses opened recently: Equinox Diner and Newport Federal Savings.

· A tax abatement ordinance is being prepared by Town Planner Haase.  It needs to comply with State laws and regulations; any tax abatement should decide whether any project is built or not.

· A distressed building taskforce is encouraging property owners to renovate where necessary.

There was a discussion on the financial history of the Town using statistics from the Census Bureau, Department of Labor, and Town of Stonington.

The proposed zone change for Taugwonk Road was discussed and it was reported there might be an interested party wishing (R&D use) to build on one of the properties.  

A list of commission members and term expiration dates was distributed.  There are currently three vacancies for alternates.  It was suggested that a leader of the Stonington Borough Merchants Association would be a good candidate, as well as a business owner from Mystic, and a current or retired CPA.

This meeting was adjourned at 8:33 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

John R. Delmhorst, Secretary

